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Roanoke Rapids City Council
March 5, 2013


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem


Ernest C. Bobbitt)



Greg Lawson)






Suetta S. Scarbrough)


Carol H. Cowen)



Joseph Scherer, MPA, MS, City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Larry Chalker, Public Works Director


John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



Jeff Hinton, Interim Police Chief


Tommy Hathaway, Deputy Police Chief


Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director


Stacy Coggins, Fire Chief




Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.


Ms. Cathy Scott, Executive Director of the Halifax County Economic Development Commission, stated the Commission works with all municipalities within the County, and the Board looks to the City of Roanoke Rapids to provide guidance on the things that are important to the City.  Ms. Scott introduced two of her Board members in attendance:  Mr. Rick Gilstrap who represents Roanoke Rapids along with City Manager Scherer and Mr. Gene Minton who also serves as President of Halifax Horizons.
Ms. Scott presented a PowerPoint presentation on the economic development activities in the County.
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Following the presentation, Mr. Gilstrap commented that some people believe that the Halifax County Economic Development Commission is for the County only but Roanoke Rapids is the largest municipality and they want to make sure the City realizes the important role it plays in economic development.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee thanked Ms. Scott, Mr. Gilstrap and Mr. Minton for the informative presentation.





City Manager Scherer reported that he will be attending the Community and Economic Development Academy, a six-day class at the UNC School of Government.  He stated the dates of the class are March 12 – 14 and April 23 – 25.  He stated the topics include:  community development finance; affordable housing strategies and tools; role of economic development; CDBG and related grant programs; environmental finance; visioning and citizen participation; tools for group decision-making; purchasing and contracting; measuring success and grants management.  Mr. Scherer stated he looks forward to attending and bringing skills back to continue to advance economic development.
City Manager Scherer reported that last week the E911 Board met again to discuss proposed changes to the funding structure for E911.  He stated the Board agreed on a recommendation to the County Commissioners, and are waiting for them to formally make a decision.
City Manager Scherer reported that the Chamber’s annual legislative trip to Raleigh is planned for March 20.  He stated he has signed up to attend.

City Manager Scherer reminded Council that the NCLM Town Hall Day is scheduled for March 27.  He stated he plans to attend and hopes that others will also attend.  He stated the deadline for Lisa to send in registration forms is March 15.
City Manager Scherer stated this Saturday the Canal Half Marathon will be held.  He stated this event brings a lot of people to this area.  He stated Parks & Recreation Director Simeon will provide more details during his report.
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City Manager Scherer reported that he attended an event at Halifax Community College and participated as an evaluator for the Roanoke Valley Early College high school students’ presentations on topics related to the Civil War.



Finance Director Hite stated she has prepared and sent out RFPs to secure installment financing for the new fire truck.  She stated RFPs were sent to seven financial institutions, five of them being local.  She stated the loan amount is $480,000.00 for a five year term.  Ms. Hite stated the bid opening will be held at Noon on March 8.
Finance Director Hite stated a request has been sent to Bank of America to request an extension of the Letter of Credit for the 2007 Series Bonds.  She stated this is an annual request.

Finance Director Hite stated on March 1 the City received $88,261.00 from the State for reimbursement of expenses associated with the August 25th flooding.  She stated we have received about 50% of the reimbursements so far.

Finance Director Hite stated budget meetings with Department Heads are scheduled for this month.


Human Resources Manager Kearney stated she is advertising outside for two positions and advertising in-house for one position.  

Human Resources Manager Kearney stated she is working on renewal for health and property/liability insurance.  She stated the health insurance committee will meet at the end of the month to go over the health insurance satisfaction survey that she conducted.


Public Works Director Chalker reported on the Avenue Lighting project in the 1000 block.  He stated they are today erecting the lights and are nearing completion.  He stated the weather has not cooperated with this project.  Public Works Director Chalker reported that they will be reshaping and reducing the height of the holly trees on the Avenue.  He also reported that they are looking for lighted wreaths to be attached to the new lamp posts for Christmas.
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Public Works Director Chalker reported that he attended the County’s Planning Board meeting last month to request a Conditional Use Permit for our new leaf site.  He stated they have been working on the site and have erected fencing and stabilized the roadway to the site.  He stated the neighbors have been pleased with what they have done.
Public Works Director Chalker stated they continue to work on the projects identified after the August 25th flooding.  He stated they have completed 19 out of the 31 identified but continue to discover other issues that can be tied to the flood.  Mr. Chalker stated they are discussing with the State adding these projects for reimbursement.

Public Works Director Chalker stated they have six employees dedicated to streets on a full-time basis.  He stated they do a fantastic job and work hard.
Public Works Director Chalker highlighted his monthly report which will be included in the Council’s agenda packet.

Councilman Bobbitt stated the Street Department used to have a lot more employees.

Public Works Director Chalker stated they are down about nine positions.  He stated they lost three last year through retirements.  He stated a few were brought back on a part-time basis.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he thought we got a few of the employees back.

Public Works Director Chalker stated he believes we brought back a couple.

Finance Director Hite stated she believes it was two.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he appreciates the hard work the department is doing while being short-handed.



Deputy Police Chief Hathaway highlighted statistical information from his monthly report which will be included in the Council’s agenda packet.  He also reported on a break-in at the Police Club where they conduct training.  He stated those involved were arrested, tried and have started paying their dues to society.
16927
Roanoke Rapids City Council

March 5, 2013

Deputy Police Chief Hathaway stated they will be involved in the National Night Out scheduled for August 8.



Fire Chief Coggins reported that two Chiefs are at NC State University attending a turnout gear seminar and two firefighters will be attending the NC Breathing School in Charlotte.
Fire Chief Coggins stated they completed their yearly physicals and everyone is fit for duty.

Fire Chief Coggins stated they expect delivery of the new fire truck at the end of April.



Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that they have approximately 400 runners registered for the Canal Half Marathon this Saturday.  He stated we have runners coming from 12 states and Canada.  
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that he will be on the radio this Thursday morning to promote the race and to ask for the public’s cooperation with congestion at the Jackson Street Extension.  He stated in regard to the bridge on Weldon’s portion of the Canal Trail that was mentioned last month, he is happy to report that with the help of the Canal Commission, Weldon has repaired the bridge.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that the Chaloner Recreation Center re-opened on February 15 and is back on the normal operating schedule.  He stated an open house is planned for March 16 from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.  Mr. Simeon stated they are working with the County to offer free health screenings and the Chaloner Alumni Association has graciously offered to serve free hot dogs and drinks.  He stated he will also highlight this event on the radio Thursday morning.
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that the leaks at the Aquatic Center have been repaired and the facility is operating on schedule.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported on the following upcoming events:  (1) April 4:  Senior Citizens Expo and (2) weekend of June 29:  Dog Frisbee
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Competition and Girls’ Youth Softball Tournament.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he is glad to see that the Chaloner Recreation Center is back open.  He stated the neighbors are very pleased.



Planning & Development Director Lasky reported that this Thursday at 6:00 p.m., there will be a home and building improvement workshop held at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.  She stated this free workshop is being sponsored by the City in partnership with the Roanoke Rapids Housing Authority and RABA.  
Planning & Development Director Lasky reported that the Henry Street CDBG Project is moving along on schedule, and staff had a successful monitoring visit with the State last week.

Planning & Development Director Lasky also reported that the CDBG-SBEA Project for the expansion of White Motors is on schedule.  

Planning & Development Director Lasky reported that on March 21 at 5:00 p.m. in this meeting room, a public meeting will be held by NCDOT to review the Comprehensive Transportation Plan.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee requested that, at some point in the future when the weather breaks, the Council look at taking another bus tour of the City.


 
There being no questions regarding the draft agenda for the March 12 regular meeting, motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3).
Minute Book Pages 16929 through 16935 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to return to open session.



City Attorney Chichester and City Manager Scherer briefed Council on property and legal matters in closed session.  No action was taken.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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